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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

April 16, 2008

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT





      Marc Gaspard
  Dave Hamry 







  Don Meyer
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Ms. Marjo Burdick, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, ASPCFS President

Mr. Andrew Monson, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Terry Ryan, Michael Taylor, Mike Hoelscher, Walt Sommers, Mari Kruger, Horst Marshall, Kathy Parhomski, Nathaniel Anderson, Erika Odem, Franco Young, Sharon Coward, Brian Benedetti, Arlyn Palomo, Christie Flynn, Janet Wichman, Jamie Button, Carmellee Nielsen, Amanda Haines

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 2:40 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Dr. Spain-Remy board chair was unable to attend the meeting. Mr. Gaspard vice-chair led the meeting.

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the March 12, 2008 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


Suzy Ames, Vice President of Advancement, 

Executive Director of the Foundation, District 




Brian Benedetti, Director of College Relations, District




Jamie Button, Program Coordinator, McChord




Carmellee Nielsen, Part-time Office Assistant, McChord




Arlyn Palomo, Academic Advisor, Fort Lewis




Janet Wichman, Academic Advisor, Fort Lewis


COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman reported that the 2008-2009 election and activities board employment packets are currently available. During the next few months the process for electing and hiring student government leaders and activity board employees for the next academic year will be completed.

Ms. Zimmerman stated that the “College Civics Fair” is underway. The event goal is to raise civic involvement within the student population by assisting students in registering to vote and holding mock presidential elections.  Several speakers will be on campus to include: Secretary of State Sam Reed, Pierce County Auditor Pat McCarthy, Representative Tami Green and Senator Troy Kelley. 

Ms. Zimmerman reported that the student leadership team attended the Spring Retreat at Camp Burton on Vashon Island. Students were able to do some team building exercises with new members.

In closing, Ms. Zimmerman stated that plans are underway to celebrate Earth Day and elections will take place to vote on 2007-2008 outstanding faculty members.
ASPCP. (Reported by Andrew Monson)

Mr. Monson expressed his thanks to the board for adopting the tech fee budget; the students have confidence that the committee performed due diligence in allocating the technology fee money.

Mr. Monson reported that the “Student Voice Academy” would be held at Highline Community College in May. The learning outcomes of the academy are: students will gain an understanding of issues effecting community colleges, learn how to caucus on issues of importance to their respective colleges, and learn to effectively communicate their legislative issues. Members of the state board staff, board members, and students from across the state will be present. A white paper will be developed and will be presented at the June State Board for Community and Technical Colleges Board meeting.

Mr. Monson stated that the Puyallup Health Education Center is nearing completion, shipments of equipment are beginning to arrive and students are very excited about the opening in the near future.

Mr. Monson reported that “College Civics Week” is underway; there have been a phenomenal number of students engaged in various activities. The end of the event will realize the outcome of raised political and civic awareness on campus.

Mr. Monson read the following letter from the Associated Students of Pierce College Puyallup Council to the Executive Councils of the WPEA and the PCFT regarding the decision made for staff and faculty to not pay a membership fee to use the new health education center at Pierce College Puyallup.


To the Executive Councils of the Washington Public Employees Association and the Pierce College Federation of Teachers:

We, the Associated Students of Pierce College Puyallup wish to express our feelings of concern regarding the decision that was made regarding the usage of the Health Education Center at Pierce College Puyallup by staff and faculty. It disheartens us to learn that the executive councils of the Washington Public Employees Association and the Pierce College Federation of Teachers fought so hard to avoid paying a membership fee to use this student funded building. 

The students of Pierce College Puyallup have been dedicated to the construction and use of this building since 2002. There are many alumni to Pierce College Puyallup who paid for the construction with their tuition who will probably never see the finished building, let alone be able to use it. Students have also paid in other ways since 2002. They have paid over $600,000 from the Services and Activities contingency fund—which includes a lump sum of $500,000 that last year’s ASPCP Council dedicated specifically to the construction of the building—and over $400,000 from the Technology Fee process to total over one million dollars contributed by students. The students of Pierce College Puyallup have pioneered the evolution of the Health Education Center since 2002, including campus-wide votes, planning committees, and vision trips. We had hoped that in good faith the unions would have recognized the efforts of the students and agreed to pay a membership fee. 

We recognize that the decision has been made and there is not much that the Associated Students can do to reverse this decision, but we wish to express our disappointment at the lack of commitment to students shown by the WPEA and PCFT.

Thank You,

ASPCP Council


Andrew Monson – President


Amy Olson – Vice President of Activities


Nathaniel Anderson – Vice President for Government Concerns


Jeremy DeLaney – Representative I


Sydney Boyle – Representative II


Jessica Byrd – Secretary & Treasurer

PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

No Report 

WPEA Representative (Reported by Marjo Burdick)
Ms. Burdick reported that a memorandum dated April 11th was sent to the select committee on Pension Policy (SCPP) from the Public Employees for Pension Reform (PEPR) of which WPEA is an active member.  The subject of the memorandum is recognizing the need for plan 3 improvements.  The memorandum discusses the committee’s responsibility to address the problems with the repeal of gain sharing for State Retirement Plan 3.  Suggested legislation to provide financial “trade-off” for employees and retirees so affected was turned down by the 2007 Legislature and ignored by the SCPP last summer.   Regardless of the lawsuit that was filed, the Legislature will still have to pass legislation to re-address problems that will be the result of whatever ruling the court should make.   WPEA and its members want a positive commitment by the legislature to repair the damages caused by the repeal of gain sharing for plan 3.   The second memorandum dated April 15th from PEPR to SCPP addresses issues for Pension Benefit Improvements.

Ms. Burdick stated that WPEA continues to participate in ongoing monthly meetings with management to identify and address issues of concern.   

Ms. Burdick reported that contract proposals are being accepted for the 2009-2011 Collective Bargaining Agreement and process has begun with the WPEA Bargaining Committee. Ms. Mary Davis will represent classified staff on that committee. 

The classified staff training committee would like to provide stress reduction workshops through the Employee Assistance Program for those employees coping with construction activities. Ms. Burdick concurred with a comment that Ms. Yochum made at the Fort Steilacoom All-College meeting on how everyone has come together during the construction to help anyone needing assistance in finding a office, classroom or general information.  This truly is a great community.  

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Pierce College Branding

Ms. Ames gave a presentation to the board, describing the components of a brand. She introduced the new Pierce College brand- Possibilities. Created. Possibilities. Realized. She discussed the next steps in rolling out the brand to the college and the community.

In answer to a question from Mr. Gaspard, Ms. Ames stated that plans are underway to rollout the new brand by Fall quarter 2008.

Dr. Johnson added that Interact Communications shared this information with the college community on All-District Day and the new brand resonated with the Pierce College faculty and staff. 

2008-2009 Budget Development Update

Ms. Wiszmann provided the board members an in-depth budget development update during the study-session. The update included the base budget, tuition revenues, new enrollment funding, policy impacts, possible revenue sources, expenditures, and reserves.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the college builds the budget based on enrollments. Enrollments are currently up which may mean the college will not need to purchase military FTE to reach the targets set by the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges. She also acknowledged the hard work of many people across the district throughout the budget development process.

Mr. Meyer added that at a recent Trustee Association meeting there was conversation regarding policies for funding Running Start. He stated at the meeting that our district is very concerned about the inadequate funding for Running Start. Ms. Wiszmann concurred with Mr. Meyer and stated that adequate Running Start funding is the number one priority for the district.

Mr. Hamry acknowledged the very difficult work of budget development and appreciates all the work that the leadership team and college community are doing.


INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Board Action

Board Action
2008-08 Pierce College Technology Fee

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to adopt the action as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Mr. Taylor explained the purpose of the Student Tech Fee, which is to maximize access to technology for students. He introduced; the chair of each campus committee: Fort Steilacoom campus chair, Franco Young, Puyallup co-chairs: Erika Odem and Nathaniel Anderson. Other members of the non-voting advisory team that assisted the students and staff in understanding the financial codes, procedures, and provided invaluable guidance during the process are: Christie Flynn, Walt Sommers, Mari Kruger, and Kathy Parhomski. 

Mr. Taylor reported that in addition to reviewing requests, budget deliberations, listening to appeals, and finalizing their recommendations, the committee determined an appropriate amount that should be set aside as a fund balance. The committee developed and adopted a fund balance formula: Each year, the preceding 4 years revenue average will be calculated and that dollar amount will be set aside as the fund balance. 

Mr. Taylor thanked the board for their consideration and final action on the 2008-2009 Student Technology Fee.  

Mr. Meyer expressed his appreciation for the collaborative work on this budget process. He is also pleased that criteria has been developed for fund balances.

Board Action 2008-09 Professional Leave for Marty Lobdell

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve Professional Leave for Marty Lobdell as worded in the resolution including the stipulation. 

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Yochum stated that Mr. Lobdell plans to create a CD with songs that introduce major themes in psychology. He will consolidate many experiential learning pieces in psychology and will also work on a presentation on” positive psychology”.

Military Programs Update

Mr. McMeekin and Mr. Marshall provided the board members with an update on the Pierce College Military programs. Currently seventy percent of soldiers participate in online learning, tuition assistance and educational planning are all done online, and we are moving toward a paperless document imaging model to better serve students who are transit and need their records to follow them.

Mr. Marshall reported that we are experiencing our highest enrollment ever and over the years Pierce College Military programs graduates a minimum of three hundred-fifty students per year. In 2003 EARMY U had thirty students enrolled, in 2008 we will have six hundred-two students, however EARMY U is being faded out. Accomplishments this year include 15,000-15,300 enrollments, which contribute 1672.11 annualized FTE to the district, improved student outreach, and carry the Pierce College brand throughout the world. Pierce College has been in partnership with the military throughout our forty years and continues to provide quality programs.

Mr. Gaspard acknowledged and thanked the military staff for the work done and support given to our soldiers. Dr. Johnson added that the Northwest Commission for Colleges and Universities visiting accrediting team gave a commendation to the Pierce College Military programs for the work that we do. 

Enrollment Report

Dr. Hasart reported that during 2005-2006 the district had 688 annualized Running Start FTEs by 2006-2007 we had grown to 720 FTEs and this year we will realize 740 FTEs. The distribution of our students is changing slightly, 7% of those FTEs are enrolled in distance learning classes this current year, 28% are taking classes at Fort Steilacoom, and 65% are taking classes at Puyallup. Running Start students are a sizeable percentage of our enrollments. The Pierce College Running Start team has raised the GPA requirements, has ongoing discussions with high school counselors to make sure that students who access this program are academically prepared to succeed. 

Dr. Hasart reported that our district annual enrollment has continued to move in a positive trend. The district is currently 95 FTE with respect to our state funded enrollments ahead of where we were last year. We will realize some additional FTE between now and the end of Spring quarter, when we expect to be at 100% of our target. She noted that these numbers are without the purchase of military or international FTE.

Dr. Hasart stated that it is important to recognize that the district environment has been a challenging one and that both campus’s have done heroic work adjusting schedules, actively addressing low enrolled programs and sections, and moving valuable resources to areas in need. Extended Learning continues to grow IBEST, ESL classes, and giving access to students through Opportunity Grants. All of this work has contributed to our current success.  

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Tenure Review

Mr. Gaspard expressed the pride and joy experienced at the last meeting when the board took action in granting tenure and continuance of the tenure process to Pierce College Faculty. He believes that Pierce College has excellent faculty that deliver quality education to our communities. 

Mr. Gaspard reported that the board believes that one of the most important roles of a trustee is the granting of Tenure; trustees take this role very seriously and have high expectations of tenure candidates. In the reading of the tenure packets prepared by the committees the board sees the need to improve the quality and consistency of the material. The board would like to have a collaborative comprehensive review of the tenure process that would include but would not be limited to clarifying the standards and procedures in using outcomes, consistency in tenure decisions, candor in evaluations of tenure track faculty, and professional development in objective majors. He stated that there is an expectation of our faculty to be high performers and want to be assured that our process is clear, fair, and challenging.

Mr. Meyer added that college has not engaged in a rigorous review in many years and it would assist the college in getting better at what we do. He concurred with Mr. Gaspard that the board would like a positive collaborative approach to this review process and that it would be a good experience for all involved.

Dr. Johnson stated that both Vice Presidents of Learning and Student Success were not able to attend today’s meeting and the board’s message will be conveyed to them. The college will immediately begin to work on a process for the review and address the issues raised by the board. We know the important role that faculty plays in our students lives and the tenure process is the one time that faculty have huge resources available to them for professional development and want it to be the best process possible. Dr. Johnson thanked the board for their comments and stated that we would report back in early Fall 2008.

Mr. Gaspard added that he doesn’t want this discussion to be misinterpreted that the board thinks the process is broken; it is not. They are looking for a compressive review that will allow them to make important improvements and that it be done in collaborative strengthening way.

Invitation to PCFT

Mr. Gaspard stated that in the spirit of collaboration and open communication the Board of Trustees wishes to extend an invitation to the members of the PCFT Executive Board to meet with the Trustees in an executive session at an agreed upon time.

Mr. Gaspard asked in the absence of Mr. Leitner, President of PCFT was there a faculty member present at today’s board meeting? Ms. Flynn stated she was a faculty member and Mr. Gaspard asked Ms. Flynn to relay the board’s message and that Ms. Harris would work with both boards to schedule a meeting.

Trustees Activities Calendar

May 15-17, 2008
Trustee Spring Conference

Tacoma, WA
Public Comment

Ms. Burdick noted that she and Ms. Judy DeJardin, Division Chair for Social Sciences at Fort Steilacoom are continually impressed with how transparent the budget process has been the past three years. The college community has access to all budget documents and is given updates on a regular basis.

NEXT REGULAR

May 14, 2008 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:20pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Board Vice-Chair
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